AlumniBulletin

Vol. XXXXVII

Indianapolis, Ind. - Feb., 1964

No. 1

A LETTER FROM HOMECOMING

Dear Clara.

There is so much to write about Homecoming, I scarcely know where to begin. I should mention first that I should have carried a sign saying, "No, Clara can't come. She's teaching on campus" I said it so many times!

You truly have been missed.

We arrived on Wednesday to help get things organized and found to my surprise that we were not the first arrivals. Fred and Thelma Ploetz and their 7 fine children, Jack and Peg Stocker and, of course, Jane and Norm Schulte and girls Karen and Susie, were already here. (We didn't have a chance to decorate the Stocker cabin before their arrival!) With the counselors who were held over for the Peace Corps which was to follow HC, it seemed like a good group to begin with.

Wednesday night we found out how the Weatherman was going to treat us - Rough! It was cold! After such a beautiful day, the temperature plunged downward. I was remind-

ed of Brosius in late May!

But Thursday came bright and clear and the Alums began coming into camp and kept coming all day. It is such fun to meet and greet old friends and to meet and make new friends.

I was busy allocating space and doubling up families to make room for more. Unfortunately we couldn't house them all.

Mr. and Mrs. Stan Pack, Ruth Ann Frazier Denton, Mrs. and Mrs. Leo Doering stayed in Elkhart Lake and Plymouth and John Brogneaux, wife, Ruth, and daughter Diana stayed in the hotel as did Lanky Schueler.

Stecher Hut became the Ploetz stronghold with Bob Schreiber and another counselor, Frank Potter, on the porch. Marg, Rudy, Ricky and Matt Schreiber were in Cabin 5 in the girls' area while Nancy Schreiber bunked with Mrs. Straub, along with Karen Bild, Karen Wagley and Carol Siegman. In the middle room of the

Infirmary were Nick and Helen Collis and Anna, Gregory and Maria. In the west end of the Infirmary were Dan and Coila Stevens and John, Jeff and Jane — a total of 15 in the Infirmary alone. It was full! The Bild family, like the Schreibers were scattered — besides Karen in the infirmary, Frank and Flora with Norman and Kathy stayed in the Girls' Area while Brian stayed in the Teen Age Boys' Cabin, #6. His fellow teenagers were Walter Smith, Mike McCleish and the youngest of them all, Pete Duebendorf. More of him later! Marge (Hogle) McCleish and daughter Susie were in the other area, with Joe.

Harry and Harriet Grabner bunked with the Stockers; Jane (Wedekind) Schneider and Cheryl stayed with the Lohses while Kitty stayed with Nita (Davis) Lennox and Nancy and Ellen.

Hans and Jean Hafer and Keith, Craig, and Sandy — all of them, occupied one cabin

and it wasn't easy, I'm sure.

Shirley Parrett, Peg Hope and Min Merluzzi, Joe and Rosalind (Bergman) White with Mike and Rosellen, Jack and Betty (Venus) Bridge with Tom and Pat, Adolph and Dorothea (Holoubek) Winter with Mike and Lois Ann, Harry and Billie (Boetcher) Stewart, Charlie Palmeri with Janice and niece Judy, Melvin and Frances (Mullen) Oppliger, with Norman, Robert, Dorothy and Peggy, Bob and Florence Morgan with Sandra and Patricia and Marian Schmidt, Chauncey and Elise Linhart with Katherine and Claire, Karl and Jean Fehrenback with Jeannie and Vickie Schiget, Harold and Estelle Oden, Lou and Mutzie Roth, and Cliff and Anna Sollinger made up the rest of the cabins. Herb and Ester (Plischke) Boettcher with Todd and his friend, Marilyn Bandomir, drove in from Milwaukee to complete our gathering.

A sad message came to us on Saturday morning that Alma Gluesenkamp's husband had died in Milwaukee of a heart attack while

The Alumni Bulletin

Published four times a year by the Alumni Association of the Normal College A. G. U. of Indiana University. Editor — Lola Lohse, 415 East Michigan Street, Indianapolis, Indiana.

REPORTERS

BUFFALO

Mrs. Margery Stocker, 60 Wichita Road Mrs. W. R. Van Nostrand, 68 Kinsey Avenue, Kenmore

CHICAGO

Dorothea Winter, 7827 North Kilbourn, Skokie Gladys Larsen, 2432 Walters Ave., Northbrook

CINCINNATI

Hazel Orr, 245 Hillcrest, Wyoming Rudolph Memmel, 4026 Washington

CLEVELAND

George Heeschen, 4585 Liberty, South Euclid Sophie Lessing, 1873 Marloes

FLORIDA

Gertie Berry, 19730 N.W. 12th Ct., Miami

LOS ANGELES

Robert Flanegin, 3252 W. 112th St., Inglewood Paul Paulsen, 1913 E. Glen Oaks, Glendale

LOUISVILLE

Ann Ritsert, 4328 Foeburn Lane

MILWAUKEE

Esther Heiden, 7425 N. 107th St.
Esther Boettcher, 11562 N. Country Lane,
Mequon, Wis.

PHILADELPHIA

Martha Gable, 2601 Parkway

PITTSBURGH

Karl Fehrenbach, 104 Woodsdale Road

ST. LOUIS

Walter Eberhardt, 4045 Oleatha Street Vera Ulbricht, 4008 Giles Avenue Marie Dittrich, 5219 Lisette

TRI-CITY DISTRICT

Leo Doering, 204 8th St., Rock Island, Ill.

NEW YORK CITY

Henry Schroeder, 1450 Parkchester Rd. #2G

ROVING REPORTER

R. R. Schreiber, 3747 North Linwood, Indianapolis, Indiana

ALUMNI OFFICERS

The Alumni Officers, elected for a three year term at the annual business meeting of the Normal College Alumni Association at Camp Brosius last August, are as follows:

President - Marge McCleish, Indianapolis, Indiana Vice-President - Charles Palmeri, Buffalo, New York Secretary - Coila Stevens, Indianapolis, Indiana Treasurer - Norma Schulte, Cincinnati, Ohio enroute to HC. We all join in sending her our deepest sympathy.

I can't begin to tell you all that we did during HC. We sang, played volleyball, softball, cards, ate steak sandwiches late at night at Voelkers, danced, dressed in crazy costumes, had a long and profitable business meeting (ably chaired by Vice President Peg Stocker) met at Stocker's Ye Olde Grogge Shoppe and, all in all, had a wonderful time.

The Leo Doerings celebrated their wedding anniversary during HC and were serenaded by all at dinner with, I'm afraid, more enthusiasm than talent!

Our class of '38 celebrated our 25th reunion and we did a good job of it! Fred Ploetz got manuevered into being Our Leader – and with a never ending supply of jokes served one at a time at each meal in a voice befitting his rank of Colonel now (past PE teacher) he earned instant attention.

Our announcements rang clear and loud throughout a dining room that unbelievably sat over 100 comfortably.

Our Leader spoke to his troops, called the HC an Encampment and in helping the program to run smoothly and happily, managed to have more fun than anybody.

It was all over all too soon. Goodbyes rang repeatedly in certain cases where different family members slipped off for a farewell look at the lake or another quick visit with a friend. I'm certain Joe McCleish and Jack Bridge were resigned to staying the winter!

Oh, I must not forget our popular Pete, the teenage hero. Some of us worried about him at first, thinking the kids would bother him, but after locating him several times in the middle of a card game or involved in deep discussions, we gave up. Besides, he told us he loved it all! He sure was a hit with those kids — they loved him.

We missed you both very much — Hope you enjoyed the flowers and shelf-paper letter.

It will take the next 2 years to remember everything, but I'll cover it all eventually.

See you soon, Lola

Flora Bild Writes:

Camp Brosius Homecoming, 1963 version, was such a delightful experience that I felt we owed you, and the many who worked so hard to make it so, our vote of thanks.

Each time we renew acquaintances and make some new friends. The group attending these sessions is so congenial that you remain strangers no longer than about five minutes.

Our leader this year, Fred Ploetz, brought the largest contingent; a more delightful picture you couldn't see anywhere than when they were all dressed up Sunday morning and marched down the road to their car headed for church. I guess there were times when Thelma Ploetz thought she had eight children instead of seven, for our 3-year-old kept following her 3-year-old to their cottage for she was just fascinated by a cottage with all those beds. I understand Freddie has a huge file in his office from which he got all those "jokes of the day".

Mr. Lou Roth at the console of the mighty organ was an innovation this year and enjoyed by all, I am sure.

The alumni ball game was a well-attended event. That young pitcher, Cliff Sollinger, was no doubt approached by the major leagues after that game; I don't know if the blind umpire received any offers. At any rate, Lola, don't let Better Homes & Gardens see that trophy, for it could become a collector's item—and it after all was a Brosius Original!

Our indoor campfire was original and enjoyable; the dance was again the highlight of the festivities with those gorgeous costumes. It featured some of the cleanest people in town for two girls came right from the showers; another fellow had the biggest feet I had ever seen – and they were green. We had a seaweed queen; next time she brings some of that stuff we're going to send her to the showers, too. In connection with the dance, it wouldn't be complete without mentioning that no one seems to get as much pleasure out of dancing a polka than Charlie Palmeri does. He is the Brosius Polka King.

There were so many delightful moments our family remembers, and there were events for all ages. The food was delicious, and evidentally the weather was perfect too, for I didn't hear a soul say the weather made them drowsy.

Again, our thanks to you all for a job well done. Our family enjoyed it.

Sincerely, Flora Bild Seconded by Frank Brian Karen Norman &

Kathy

To the Alumni Association

Way back last August I had three of the most pleasant surprises I have ever had.

Because of teaching responsibilities in Bloomington, I was unable to attend the Summer Homecoming at Brosius. Imagine how I felt when I returned to my desk to find a roll of paper. On "unraveling" it, it proved to be a letter written by the alumni, spouses and children. It put me right on top of the world to get so many warm and personal greetings.

Then, while resting at noon in our apartment, the door bell rang and there stood a deliverly man from a florist shop with a bouquet of 40 crimson and cream roses. Each rose was a symbol of the years I had spent here at NCAGU. I was truly thrilled and maybe a bit sad to realize "it won't be long now."

As if the above were not enough, upon arriving back in Indianapolis I received a most beautiful Hamilton wrist watch by way of messenger, Lola Lohse. I wear it proudly and, at present, only on state occassions.

It is difficult to express my appreciation adequately for such thoughtfulness. You can be assured that I treasure the gifts, but, most of all, the alumni and all that they stand for, their loyalty and warmth.

Clara L. Hester

CONGRATULATIONS! TO THE PARENTS OF . . .

Pamela Jo Korrigan, daughter of Dick and Dianne (Crossett) Korrigan, who was born April 8, 1963.

Scott Alan Wohlstadter, born July 9, 1963, is the son of Jack and Shirley (Obermiller) Wohlstadter.

Bradley Preston Pennock, son of Maurice (Moe) and Jean Pennock was born January 25, 1964.

BEST WISHES TO THE NEWLYWEDS

Rosalea Colin and Gary Wilbur were married August 17, 1963 in Franklin, Indiana. Gary was in the class of '62.

Janet Hartle and James Anthony were married June 29, 1963 in Indianapolis. Both were graduated from Indiana University in '62 and are both in their first year of teaching in Cin-

Pauline McBride and William F. Bennett were married October 12, 1963 in Bloomington, Indiana. Pauline attended classes in Bloomington before her marriage.

We are happy to announce the marriage of Victoria Eby and Rudolph Memmel, July 13, 1963 in Cincinnati, Ohio. Following their marriage, they made an extended tour of Europe.

Cammie Smith and Ronald Eydt were married on July 6, 1963 in Indianapolis. Both attended Normal College.

August 18, 1963, Nancy Ewing and Robert Wason were married in Seymour, Indiana. Bob, an alum of Normal College, is teaching in the Metropolitan School District of Warren Town-

Linda Fiscus and Don B. Hunt were married December 21, 1963 in Indianapolis. Linda, an alumus of the Normal College, is teaching in Warren Township.

Carol Morley and Thomas Cox were married May 4, 1963 in Indianapolis. Carol was attending classes on campus prior to her marriage.

Carol Whitbread and Don Wild were married August 17, 1963 in Camillus, New York. Don is a member of the senior class at Indiana

Henry J. Kumpf, 80 year old Buffalo alum, and Mrs. Virginia Warwick were married in November 1963. This was the first marriage to take place in York Manor, the state Teachers Association's home for retired teachers near Syracuse. Our extra congratulations to them

Nancy Sahm and George Breen were married September 7, 1963 in Indianapolis.

With Deepest Sympathy

Our Sympathy is extended to the family and friends of Dorothy Padden Mason, who died September 27, 1963 in California.

Lottie White Christian, a member of the class of '23, died December 24, 1963 in Chicago. Our deepest sympathy to her family and friends.

Meta Greiner, Chicago alum, died November 29 of cancer. She is survived by her twin sister Margareth, also an alumnus. Our deepest sympathy is extended to all the family and friends.

Our deepest sympathy is extended to the family and friends of Adolf Sandman '31, who died in April, 1963. He had made his home in Manchester, New Hampshire for many years.

Dr. E. A. Poos died on Dec. 11, 1963 at the age of 98. He was graduated from the Normal College in 1891 and also earned a Doctor of Medicine degree from the Cincinnati College of Medicine and Surgery. Dr. Poos was a fellow of the AAHPER and an Emeritus Member of Phi Epsilon Kappa. He retired from teaching in 1937.

All of Bill Streit's many friends will be sorry to learn of the recent death of his wife, Linda. Our deepest sympathy is extended to him.

Roberta (Brogan) Van Nostrand Reports From Buffalo:

"What a night we had - the Buffalo alumni of NCAGU-IU on November 22, 1963!

106 attended a dinner at the Buffalo Turners with Lola Lohse as our guest and Dean Daniels and his wife as our special guests. Dean Daniels is the Dean of the School of Health, Physical Education and Recreation at IU. He was an excellent speaker, bringing all of us up to date on developments both at the Normal College and IU. He spoke of the fine relationship existing between the two schools. Lola read a wonderful letter from Clara Hester who was unable to attend because of illness. To answer her everyone spoke on a tape recorder. We imagine she will thoroughly enjoy this hour with the Buffalo alums.

As chairmen of the events, Peg and Jack Stocker read letters, cards, and telegrams from our absent members, whether they were from Buffalo, Rochester, or Syracuse. Bill Naab was the M.C., doing a fine job. The 4 oldest members were given special recognition: Class '17 - Bill Braun, Buffalo; '18 - Cliff Sollinger, Syracuse; '19 - Joe Ulrich, Rochester; and '21 - Ray Glunz, Buffalo's Supervisor of Physical Education for Buffalo Public Schools. Henry Decker, an IU alum of the Business School and

President of the Buffalo Chapter, IU Alumni, spoke briefly and welcomed all.

As a fitting climax to the evening (and before the Gemutlichkeit), a marvelous demonstration was performed by the girls' and boys' teams of the Buffalo Turners on the uneven parallel bars, the horizontal bar and in tum-

bling. Truly outstanding!

In attendance at this alumni dinner were the following from Syracuse: Sollingers and Sam Contino. From Rochester we had quite a turnout: Tony and Gladys (Lang) Beisman, Lewis Szeles, George Lombart, Elaine (Polcek) Roeder, Evelyn (Morgan) Davis (now a guidance counselor at East High), Thomas Morrell, James Kennerson, Glen Lohr, Andy Ricigliano, and Joe Ulrich. The biggest delegation was from Buffalo, of course: Harold Kunz, Clair Fissler, Chet D'Amato, Roger Lonien, George Russell, Matthew Poeltl, Don Eakin, George Jacquin, Bob Miller, Betty (Dressel) Poling, Tom(Scotty) and Estelle (Ricigliano) Marshall, June Prince, Nelson Beale, Roberta Warner, Edna (Shafer) Eggleston, Ron Moody, Ray Ping, Alan Hart, Bill McColgan, Elfrieda (Wandrey) Amwake, N. Tretiak, Ray and Renilda Glunz, Joyce and Helen Woelfle, Ralph Whisler, Herbert Nilson, Eleanor Seymour, Mina (Schnitzer) Johnston, Carl Bauman, Pearl (Barnekow) Wise, Irene (Mazenhauer) Marquis, Betty Bridge, Mary Fiorie, Walter Kroh, Ruth Baecher, Pete Cippolla, George Walper, Stan Pack, Bill Hubbard, Frank Clark, Carl Heinrich, Fay (Skerker) Goldstein, Cecelia Samuel, Ted Bednarcyk, Bob Duerr, Angela (Tripi) Russell, Charles Palmeri, Catherine Fitzgerald, and Roberta (Brogan) Van Nostrand. (To make the same total as was originally written add a spouse here'n'there. Good Luck!)

It was so good to see everyone and be brought up to date on families, events, promotions, etc. One who was unable to attend because he was hospitalized was George Geoghan. He had an ear operation and then contracted hepatitis – is doing very nicely. Even he had an opportunity to "talk" with Mrs. Hester via relay satellite or, if you must, telephone and tape recorder.

At the top of all this list of "characters", put Peg and Jack Stocker who did an outstanding job as chairmen. The alums of the Buffalo area salute them and thank them. We were delighted to have Lola with us.

TO THE NEW YORK ALUMS

I want to thank all of you who made my stay in Buffalo so very pleasant. I had a wonderful time and look forward to another visit some day. Maybe then I will see some of that snow that Helen Woelfle has promised me for lo these many years!

Lola Lohse

Dear New York Alumni,

Didn't I pull the fast one? After maneuvering to get in on the visit to Buffalo for the New York Indiana University Alumni meeting on November 22, I managed to get sick and missed the whole affair. The "bugs" certainly weren't kind to this old lady. So instead of a visit to Buffalo, I made a visit to Community Hospital in Indianapolis for two weeks. I returned to school December 2 after 6 weeks of absence.

Naturally I had looked forward to a wonderful weekend among our many friends. It was a tremendous disappointment. I hope that there will be a next time.

Lola returned from the visit like the Greeks bearing gifts. She walked into our living room with a tape recorder and a tape, a mile long. To say that we enjoyed the many messages would be putting it mildly. We were hysterical most of the time. Gladie Beisman trying to steer people, the change from the lounge to the "refreshment room", the glib ones, the inarticulate, the final words by Jacquin and Peg Stocker, all proved most amusing. It was a wonderful idea and my heartfelt thanks for such a splendid memento of an occasion which I had to miss.

As if the tape weren't enough, Lola also brought me a most unusual gift from the New York Alums. It is a beautiful strand of cultured pearls with earrings to match. I am overwhelmed by such generosity and will wear the pearls and always think of the New York Alumni. I will admit that they are often on my mind without a reminder. We count on them always for loyalty and backing. Thanks for such a lovely gift.

Clara L. Hester

Marie Heusler Dittrich Reports From St. Louis:

Here is a picture of a modern day Phoenix-Concordia, which rose from the ashes literally after the old gym burned down. Arnold Trummer is the new full time Instructor. He has a girl, Beverly, who at 17 is a senior at du Bourg High, and a boy, Harry, who is 13 and in grammar school. Classes are crowded to capacity in the new gym.

Marcy Hehrlein Belzer is Chairman of the Board at Carondolet YMCA. Agnes Rapp Eberhardt is the new Director of Physical Education at the same "Y". Swimming classes are enormous. Agnes recently had a superb write up in the paper which resulted in two extra gym classes being formed. Her assistant instructor, Marie Heusler Dittrich, started teaching six weeks sooner due to the interest generated by the article.

Frank Bild was elected State Representative in June. How about that? Frank, his lovely wife Flora, and children went to Elkhart Lake this summer.

Mel and Fran Oppliger also went to Brosius with the family. Bob, 18, is a Freshman at IU. Norman is a senior at Kirksville State Teachers' College. Jack is a Junior in High School. Dorothy at 14 is a Freshman in high school.

Chauncey and Elise Linhart's youngest daughter is in college. The second youngest is teaching in Ferguson, Mo. The older girl has four children - 6, 5, 2, and 10 months. In September, Chauncey went to Washington, D.C. to attend the American Institute of Park Executives. Elise is still involved in Girl Scout work.

Edward Dziatlik's wife is a marvelous pianist. She was playing while we spoke. He teaches at O'Fallon Technical High during the school term, and is in charge of Robinhood West Swimming Pool in the summer. He has four children: Jerry, 10, Mary, 7, Jim, $4\frac{1}{2}$, and John, 3. In addition, Ed is an Assistant Scout Master.

Marie Hanss is Director of Admissions at Harris Teachers' College. She holds the rank of Professor and is Coordinator of Inservice Education which involves approximately 800 teachers for after school classes.

Lucille Spillman teaches at O'Fallon Technical. This summer she and Agnes, "Jimmie" Pilger attended a course in "Human Relations" at St. Louis U. Both were sorry to have the course end. "Jimmie" is at Alton, Illinois Senior High doing Guidance and counseling.

Mrs. John Block, was in the hospital the first time I called. The second call found her

much improved. She has three children and several grandchildren, and also does Volunteer Work.

Frank Frey teaches at Jennings High during the day, and Tuesday evenings he has classes at St. Louis U. There are three children in the family – Gary 14, Willie 12, and Patti 8.

Dr. Max Grueb has a granddaughter about a year old now. He had a stroke but is improving. At this point he is up and around.

Bill Gerber is Athletic Director of Southwest High. A new building is being erected, and it will be ready by next year. Also a new athletic field has been added to the school.

Vera Ulbricht also teaches at Southwest. Last summer Vera went East visiting the good friends she had made while teaching in Buffalo.

Ella Haessler is "retired", but what a busy retirement! She is President of the Women's Auxiliary of the General Protestant Children's Home and also does a vast amount of work for the St. Louis League for the Hard of Hearing.

Stanley Tiefenbrunn works for Thermo-Fax Service. He keeps in trim physically by swimming at the YMCA.

Louis Jurinich is with the Optimist International Service Club doing work with boys. He is the Executive Director and Administrator giving advice and counsel to 2100 Optimist Groups throughout the U.S. and Canada.

Emma Sollberger Johnson taught gym to deaf pupils for many years. She was very outstanding in this field. She lives in Jacksonville, Illinois. About five years ago she retired.

Walter Lorenzen is Administrative Assistant Principal at Roosevelt. Some time ago, \$500 was donated anonymously to a Walter Lorenzen Scholarship Fund. For four years, four boys have received \$100 each toward a scholarship. The basis for selection are leadership, scholarship, attendance and athletics.

Charlotte Roos, now retired, taught at Cleveland and Soldan High Schools. She is busily involved in church work, and has done about 1,000 hours volunteer work at St. Luke's Hospital.

Alan Hilmer Schaefer has a girl who is a junior at Elmhurst, Illinois, a boy who is a sophomore at Southwest High, also a girl in the eighth grade.

This summer Louise Nagel went to Gaspé in northeast Canada. She also drove through Vermont, New Hampshire, and Cape Cod. She teaches at Hanley Jr. High during the day. In

the evening she teaches jewelry making to adults.

Dr. Eugene Seitz is retired; he and his wife visited for eight weeks in California. They have three boys and ten grandchildren - a full house.

"Heinz" Stroer teaches at St. Louis U. during the day and on Thursday evenings. His son is an Ensign with a son of his own. (Evening classes in gym for women are enormous at St. Louis U.)

Bob Marx, assistant Principal at McKinley High has three children. Bob very kindly helped me locate some Ø E K's not on the list of "alums" including:

Herbert Schettler, who teaches at the Junior High School in the Ferguson-Floreissant District. His three children 3, 5, and 7 a¹¹ swim. He spent the summer at Scout Camp.

Ray Rossi (1917) has been a contractor for many years and is about to retire soon. He has two sons married and living in California.

Al Eberhardt is teaching at the Missouri School for the Blind. He has had remarkable results with the students. A number of times his boys' Wrestling teams have been Missouri Champs.

Agnes Eberhardt is as slim and trim as when she was graduated from Normal - in spite of the five children and the intervening years.

Marie Heusler Dittrich has two boys. Fred at 16 is a junior in high school and has built two telescopes – a 6 inch (grinding the lens himself) and a $4\frac{1}{2}$ inch refractory. He has also built a "ham" set. Bob at 10 is also mechanically inclined. Marie did 1,008 hours volunteer work in the Recovery Room at St. John's Hospital, but is thrilled to be teaching again.

Ann Ritsert Reports From Louisville:

Ed Straub is teaching in the Jefferson County (Ky.) School System this year at Zackery Taylor Elementary School and Assisting "Fess" Weissmueller with the Turner gym classes. Ed's gymnastic team at Clarksville High School won the State Gymnastic Meet (Ind.) again last spring. He was recreational Director and Swim Coach at Turner Park this summer and says it was just wonderful not to be delivering milk again this summer. He's been telling

everyone that his 18 month old son is working on his fourth tumbling trip trying to get alternating fulls. We're all waiting for a demonstration! Also, he says he grew 2 pound tomatoes this summer. Nancy gets to take gym whenever Ed can be at home.

Couldn't get in touch with Jane Scalzo Schneider, but understand she is not teaching Physical Education this year, but rather Health and English. However, she's again at Seneca High School. We can always count on Jane to judge our gymnastic meets around here and appreciate this so much.

"Fess" Weissmueller took a winning team to the National Turnfest held in Cleveland this summer and is already thinking about the circus next March.

I was privileged to be in the group of N.Y. Turners with Henry Schroeder who went to the Deutsche's National Turnfest in Essen, Germany this summer. It was a most remarkable and outstanding example of organization and planning. Between the opening on Monday evening and the closing on the following Sunday afternoon, 40,000 boys and girls, men and women participated and competed in every form of gymnastic and several other sports. Laurel wreaths were awarded to all who made a 65 average or better. A tremendous field was filled with these winners plus 3000 flag bearers at the final ceremonies. It was quite a thrill to walk as a representative of the American Turners in the parade held the same day. Countries from nearly all over the world were represented, the parade being so large that there were actually 5 different groups, each group taking a different route, but eventually passing in front of the reviewing stand. It was really thrilling and I came back with oodles of film to prove it.

We then took a ten day tour of Germany which also was exciting. They certainly have wonderful programs in their schools. Enjoyed seeing the many historic spots in Germany as well as the Hofbrauhaus in Munich, the Zug Spitz outside of Garmish (where Mr. Schroeder and another N.Y. Turner and myself tried Mt. climbing), a Rhine cruise, Nurnberg, Wiesbaden, Koln, and Dusseldorf. We had 19 days on our own during which I managed to visit Vienna, Venice, Florence, Rome, Pisa, Zurick, and Paris before returning to Koln for the 8 hour flight home.

In our turnfest in Cleveland, Ed Straub

received 6 medals, and I won 2.

Elmer and Gwen (Stiles) Mackinson are living in Clarksville and Elmer is teaching at Clarksville High School.

I really felt honored at being selected to represent Kentucky at the National Institute for Girls Sports last April, and was interested when I saw Mrs. Lohse's name on the list.

Helen Abrahamson Reports From Moline:

Hildegarde Kummar has left her position as an orthopedic nursing and physical therapy consultant in the 15 counties for the Michigan Crippled Children Commission. She has accepted a position as public health nurse coordinator on a home nursing care program for the Saginaw, Michigan Visiting Nurse Assoc. She will be working with 4 Saginaw hospitals.

Walt Kurrle was elected alderman this spring. He was up to see someone at my building and I talked with him for a few minutes. He said he was going to write to Mrs. Hester as soon as the committee meetings let up a little.

Bill Klier is manager of the high school pool as well as teaching Physical Education. He has scheduled classes for all age groups, family swims, scuba diving, beginners, intermediate, and advanced classes, life saving and water safety. These classes are held evenings and Saturday.

Robert F. Flanegin Reports From California:

AL ARPS and his wife went on a 7-month sabbatical leave in 1960 to Europe, where they visited 15 countries including Africa, and spent one month in Rome helping our Gymnastic Team at the Olympic Games. He "opened the new Sylmar High School in Los Angeles, and has been appointed to the Parks and Recreation Commission and Kiwanis Board of Directors. His son graduated from George Williams College and is now serving in the Intelligence Corps on the Berlin Wall. His daughter is now in Peru with the Peace Corps, and his wife recently won a major art award at the Los Angeles Art Show. Al is now a grandfather for the sixth time, and spent last summer on

Cape Cod with his grandchildren.

HOMERGRAVES is chairman of the physical education department at Los Angeles High School

BETTY BURTON is now teaching English, Physical Education and Health at Columbus Junior High School in Los Angeles. She moved to Woodland Hills after the death of her husbank in 1962, and spent some time on the East Coast after the death of her father in 1963.

HOPE KELLAR says "the older I get the busier I am". She still lives in Gilroy, California. She still cashiers part-time, mows her own lawn, serves regular jury duty, and last year painted her daughter's house between teaching her grandchildren to ride bicycles. She keeps in touch with Louise Reichelt in Valley Forge. Someday she's going to attend Homecoming at NAGU.

CARL KLAFS, Ph. D., is now a professor at Long Beach State College. He is coordinator of men's student teaching and serves on the physical education staff. He has published four pieces of research in the past three years and has co-authored a fourth year text in athletic injuries which will be published in four languages. Long Beach State College is now breaking ground on a 3-1/2 million dollar addition to their physiology laboratory which will make it the "finest exercise physiology laboratory west of the Mississippi", which Carl will share with a colleague. His son is now a junior in college, and his wife and daughter each have interior design shops. In his spare time he "helps" his wife in her shop and enjoys his two grandchildren.

PAUL PAULSEN is still supervising physical education in the now 114 Los Angeles secondary schools. Home life, he says, is quieter as the "chicks leave the roost". One son is married and he and his wife are both teaching in the Costa Mesa School District. Another son is enrolled in graduate work at Princeton Theology Seminary, and the third is a senior at Glendale High School. Wife, Sydney, wonders "where everybody went all of a sudden". Paul is doing wonderful work with the Los Angeles City

Schools.

HERB SCHACK is still at San Fernando High School, and has spent the past eight summers working on a Gardening and Landscape crew. He attended Homecomings at NAGU in 1960 and 1962, and is looking forward to attending future ones.

As for myself, just two more years and I'll be retiring from school work. Then I can come and go as I please... I will have "served" my thirty years. We have a real good retirement plan here and I plan to take advantage of it.

This year I spent my vacation in Canada. I had a wonderful time fishing. We have five grandchildren – three of them living in North Carolina – so you can see why I want to do some extensive traveling.

It hardly seems possible that the time has passed so rapidly. Every once in a while I drift back to the days when we first arrived at Normal College 35 years ago; it just doesn't seem possible. What you hammered into us has surely paid off. I will always be thankful to you and Mr. Rinsch for what you did for me, you are really the ones that should be retiring to enjoy traveling and associating with all of your former students. I hope to see you in California soon. I still live the same place, and would love to have "you-all" come, as they say in Virginia.

Robert F. Flanegin, Assistant Director Health Services Branch Los Angeles City Schools

BOBBIE LARSEN REPORTS:

Dear Classmates of '24:

This summer I had a grand visit with some of our classmates, first with Lib Rath Hente and later in Denver with Al Huth Krumbein, Al Helms, and Martha Schneider. We had a grand gab-fest and your ears should have burned! Next Thanksgiving will be our 40th anniversary and we hope to have a real Homecoming! Plan on it now and start saving the pennies! Get busy and contact someone and let's have fun. If you get any ideas, send them in to Peg Stocker or myself.

Wally, Libby and Johnnie Hente are all well. So is the family of Dorothy Rath Applegate. Dorothy is looking forward to meeting her son's German bride. They expect to arrive sometime in November, when his European army service ends. Mr. Rath, Lib and Dorothy's father, passed away this spring.

Al Krumbein is still with May Co.

Martha Schneider was visiting her sister in Denver. They had just finished a tour of North and South Dakota and they visited the School for the Blind in Aberdeen. Martha is still teaching in the Kentucky School for the Blind in Louisville.

Our classbook is on its home stretch.

Gretchen Stuart Osborn and husband just returned from a Florida vacation.

Hattie Hettich Vossel and family toured Mich., Minnesota and Wisconsin this summer. She is teaching in the grades.

Polly Giffintoured the Scandinavian Coun-

tries, Scotland, and England.

Vera Carr is in Florida. Her son is in Rollings College.

Claire Daus Reisner visited her sister in Milwaukee and stopped off to see me. She visits her family in Dallas and California.

Don't forget Homecoming in '64 and let us know if you have any ideas for our reunion.

Sincerely, Bobbie

Hazel Orr is teaching second grade and loves it. This summer she planned on driving to Washington, D.C. and Williamsburg.

Bill and Min Braker and grandson, visited Northern Europe and shipped home their Volks-

wagan.

Helen Humprey Scott and husband toured the Scandinavian countries, Germany, France and Switzerland. They are now touring the New England states and will go on to Florida, and return home via California.

The Pritzlaffs were home all summer and had family reunions when the boys came home with their families. Mr. Pritzlaff had surgery recently and has recovered nicely.

Carolyn Wassermann recently visited Hot

Springs, Arkansas.

Harriet and Ott Harg took 4 days to go to a wedding and 7 days to come home. Some wedding! They toured Michigan and the Lake Superior area.

Nannon Roddewig vacationed in the Lake Superior region and then flew to Davenport, Iowa.

Betty Stokes Thompson has been ill and would enjoy hearing from her friends.

Charlotte Herringer recently broke the

wrist she sprained so badly last spring.

Catherine and Larry Hanschu had planned on driving to Alaska but the road was closed by washouts and land slides, so they toured British Columbia, Vancouver Island and the West Coast. (I went through the day after the roads were opened. Had you waited Larry, we might have met!) He said he regretted missing Homecoming at Brosuis and so did I!

Alaska is a fabulous place to visit. I drove to Fairbanks, Alaska and then home via San Diego, so that is how I happened to see our classmates. I also had a grand visit with Kate Steichmann. She wants to be remembered to all.

The highlight of my Alaskan trip was the 3 day plane trip to Point Barrow, Katzeube, and Nome. We even saw the cliffs of Siberia.

This spring Margherita Lobraico married Doctor Frank Lavieri. We wish them every happiness.

Emil Rothe has been made senior assistant principal at Lane High School. They visited Washington, Williamsburg, and Philadelphia, this summer. It was in Phila. that Emil had his first teaching job and he enjoyed visiting his friend from that era.

Carl Barnekol spent the summer working with High School Physical Education Curriculum Developmental Committee. The family spent their weekends at McHenry. Their son was one of the five highest law students in the Nation to pass a special examination. He was offered a free scholarship for advanced degree work in any school of his choice. He will attend the University of Chicago.

Al Diete is enjoying the fall in Cable, Wis. He will spend the winter near St. Petersburg, Florida.

Bill Shaefer spent his vacation in Eagle River, Wis., when he finished his summer work at the Cook County Jail School. He has now joined the unique "Lame A.G.U. Grandfather's Club".

George Wallenta is back at school after a hip injury and reports that there are no new grandchildren this year.

Charlie Siebert spent all of his teaching years at Lane High School, and is an emeritus teacher now. This summer the family drove through the New England States, Nova Scotia and the Gaspe.

Mike Valentine spent his summer teaching Driver Education classes at Prosser Vocational High School. He was at Brosius the weekend that the Peace Corp group was there and enjoyed them so much.

Last spring vacation the Pegals drove to Florida and visited the "Retired Lane Colony" who reside between St. Petersburg and Sarasota. This summer they drove to Montreal and enjoy-

ed the Saganey River cruise.

Vi Winterhoff Wirth spent a wonderful 6 weeks in Honolulu with her daughter and her family, during July and August. There are now 3 grandchildren.

Please note, Vera Ulbrecht stated that she will try to make Homecoming in '64 to help the class of '24 to celebrate. Change the "try" to "I will", Vera. The more Alumni, the better!

Clarence Porter wrote, "I retired July first and sort of celebrated by taking a trip as far south as Florida. We visited relatives and friends. Returning to Montana for the winter caused the Floridians to recommend a head examination. We like it here and I have been busy so far."

Martha Schneider added the usual, "Letter will be written during the holidays - I hope."

So far, no letter.

This summer Al and Florence Helms drove to the Black Hills and Devil's Tower. He enjoyed our short get-together with Al Huth Krumbein and Martha Schneider. He said that school is going the same as usual and this might be his last year. He finished with, "How about the 40th Reunion, in '64?" Do plan on being there, Al and Florence.

Claire Daus Reisner left Cincinnati, Dec. 18th, to spend the holidays with relatives and her family, in Los Angeles.

No news from "T and Slim" Pletz. They said they missed the October bulletin. Didn't

we all!

Alice Huth Krumbein has moved into an apartment building also occupied by the sister of Martha Schneider. Consequently, they had a grand time together when Martha came to Denver for her annual visit. New Address 1375 Washington St., Denver.

Dottie Eck Bierley wrote that she bought a new car in May and a new home in October. New address - 430 Wilerya Drive, Miamisburg.

Laura Bel French Hockett - "Frenchie" and her husband drove East this summer to enjoy a long desired vacation. She got the "vapors" and wound up in a hospital in Knoxville. She was there a month. She had one operation, and then a second. As she said, "It wasn't a case of two for the price of one but instead, since you're undressed anyway, you might as well have two!" She then spent three weeks recuperating, on a mountain top, in Tennesse. She has fully recovered and all is

well again.

All are busy and well in the Libby-Walter Hente home.

Peg Stocker wrote that she was busier than a cat on a tin roof! The Jacquins and Stockers were driving to Sarasota, Florida, for the holidays and they were also attending the Gymnastic Clinic and Olympic try outs in Charleston, South Carolina. She said that Martha Gable is to be one of the instructors at the clinic. In her report, Peg will probably tell you about the Indiana University Alumni meeting in Buffalo, this fall.

We are glad to report that Minna Pritzlaff Johnson is back at work following an auto accident.

Lillie Beckman wrote that Irene Mezek and Frieda Mills have moved from their Michigan home to a new home at a retirement development. Irene and Frieda attended the International Physical Therapy Congress in Copenhagen, in July. They also toured the Scandinavian countries and Belgium. New Address - Plymouth Home, La Grange, Illinois.

Nannon Raddewig is still living in Minneapolis and sends us a letter at every Psi-Kap
Meeting. At our Christmas Party Helen Schmitz
Pritzlaff, Hazel Schuenemann Gronemann,
Harriet Schrader Harg, Min Wasserman Braker,
Carolyn Wasserman, Helen Humphrey Scott,
Torchy McLeish McConnell, Hattie Hettich
Vossel, Polly Giffin and I were present.

Leah Braden Ketchum and Norman spent their vacation in Colorado visiting their daughter's family. They are grandparents to two lively boys. Norm hopes to return to work soon following a heart attack. They planned on going to Boulder, for Christmas, to be with their grandchildren.

Gretchen Stuart Osborn visited her brother and his family in Milwaukee, during the holidays.

Dorothy Rath Applegate enjoyed two enjoyable events this fall. First, her son Don returned home at the termination of his army service in Germany. A month later his German bride arrived. The third treasure is due in Jan.

Vera Carr Robertson wrote that there were an insufficient number of hours in 1963. She and her husband George were in Arizona and Hawaii in February and March. The children met them in Phoenix during their spring vacations. They attended their son Gregg's graduation and spring festival, at Culver, in May.

Daughter Gale departed for Europe in August and returned Dec. 16th. She now returns to Boulder for her senior year and Greig is enrolled at Rollins College, in Florida. Vera and George plan on flying south, soon.

Babe Snyder is busy as usual and she will

try to join us at Homecoming.

Classmates of '24 do try to plan on being at Homecoming in '64! If you have any suggestions please let Peg Stocker or myself know. Details will be sent out to all of you.

From Our Interesting Mail Department

FROM EDWARD STANLEY:

We have led an exciting life ourselves in this educational sphere. Sue and I finished our M.S. degrees at I.U. the summer of '62. I should have come back for a refresher course in Phy. Ed. at I.U. and would have loved every minute of it, for it would have brought back memories of NAGU with you as instructor and dean of all Phy. Ed. majors!

Sue and I are co-editors of our Logansport Teachers Association News-Bulletin and last summer we were honored to be delegates to the NEA convention at Detroit. Following the convention, we headed east and stopped at Buffalo where we saw my family and visited with Ted Bednarcyk and his family. We also took the youngsters through the New England states where they particularly enjoyed following the historic trails in and around Boston.

This November, while attending the ICTC Salary Workshop in Indianapolis, I spotted Jack Brogan whom I hadn't seen since our Normal College graduation in 1939! It was nice to have talked with him; he commented on my receding hair-line and gray hair! I, in turn, noted his youthful, collegiate air!

Recently, I have been appointed to serve for one year on the National Educational Association Committee of Indiana State Teachers

Association.

Susie, our oldest daughter is 17 and a Junior Honor Student. She plans to enter I.U. in '65, hopes to be a Latin teacher - imagine that! Margaret is 14 and is looking forward to

forward to a career in nursing. Mike is 12 and wants to be like his dad and enter Normal College in about 6 years. He's especially athletic-minded and is well-coordinated, both mentally and physically.

With kindest personal regards from Sue

and me.

FROM DAVID MATHER:

As for my personal happenings since I last wrote, Pat and I were blessed with our third daughter on December 23, 1962 and her name is Pamela Jeanne. I am still in driver training at Withrow High and am also working on my Master's Degree at Xavier University. We have invested in a house in the suburban community of Modeira and for the past two summers I have been working at one of the local swimming pools as a guard. Hope this letter finds all at the college in good health.

FROM THE LEO DOERINGS:

We hope the year has been both profitable

and enjoyable for all of you.

We have had an unusual year in many ways. Leo has been a substitute teacher in the Jr. and Sr. High Schools of our four cities, but this September he was given a straight teaching position in the Davenport Area Technical School – Training post-graduate students in the skills necessary to becoming engineering trainees in Industry. He is teaching Technical Drafting for both the Mechanical and Electronic students.

Leo and I keep up our interest in birds, trees, flowers, photography, music and being happy together. I greatly enjoy my clubs and frequently contribute musical programs to them. For the second year I am accompanist for the Women's Club chorus. I go out each month to the State Hospital to play for the patients. We have attended our usual series of concerts and lectures.

We have received notice from the City that this entire district is to be torn down and turned into an Urban Renewal district for Commercial Manufacturing. The proposition has been in formation for nearly a year but only this week did we receive a definite notice. We will build our new house on half of the garden lots we have about two miles from our present home site. Plans have been made and are being activated. This will be our last Christmas at 204 8th St. If all goes well and as planned, we will be in the new home by April.

FROM THE ED FEDOSKYS:

This year, we'll be spending our Christmas vacation in Ft. Lauderdale. Ed is taking his swimmers down for two weeks of training and our whole gang is going too. We'll be staying at the Beach Club Hotel, right on the ocean and I still don't believe it.

Kansas State has some fine swimmers this year and it looks as if the hard work and endless hours are going to start to show. Ed is most happy and enthused about his job here and we all continue to feel like this is home.

This year, Eddie is a Cub Scout, Bear Rank and two arrow points yet, swimmer and Jr. Choir member. Susan is always busy with her friends, riding her bike or playing school or swimming. And Scott is our Mighty Mouse, kindergarten now, good swimmer and a real goer. Then there is Kimmi, trying to keep up with everyone and doing a pretty good job of it. Best wishes from us all for a fine 1964.

BETTY (SULLIVAN) LAYMON WRITES: We have had a good year and wish the same for everyone of you in 1964.

Liz turned eighteen in February and is attending Modesto Junior College with plans to enter the University of California in her junior year. Her little sister Claire swims every day possible at the Modesto Racquet Club where I spend my summers just sitting in the sun. My husband, Clarence, is quite involved in his school work and is very happy. In addition to academic and vocational counseling, he has specialized in psychological counseling and testing.

I've really found the job I enjoy. It is a wonderful job and the girls are very satisfying and a real challenge to work with.

In August we went on a trip to northern California and Oregon. We had a lovely visit near Mount Shasta on the way home. In such a few hours we can get to so many lovely, beautiful places. I get to many conventions as I'm a member of Counselors, Deans, and Administrators' associations. We went to a county administrators pre-opening of school conference up in the Sierras and I will attend the girls Dean convention at Yosemite. Can hardly wait for that one as it will always be a favorite place of ours.

It is not all work, but we are busy all of the time. We are never too busy to greet our friends from Indiana who visit out here. Wherever you are in California call us. If you can't come thru Modesto, we'll meet you at a convenient spot. We so enjoy seeing you whenever possible. Come early this summer as we hope to travel to Indiana in August.

FROM THE KARL KLEINS:

What an eventful year we have had, with more traveling opportunities to see our beautiful country. Karl had a busy and enriching year at Cheney, Washington, and is now busy here at the University getting back into the swing of the university environment. The new Physical Education plant is a job to behold and all of the staff are very happy with the new teaching facilities. Karl's co-authored monograph "The Knee in Athletics etc." was published in November and he is now terminating the four year Government sponsored research project on studies of the knee.

I had helped as nurse at Eastern Washington State College Health Center during the past school year and then for a month this past summer helped as nurse at the Easter Seal Camp for Crippled Children run by Washington State University. The camp was on beautiful lake Couer D'Alene, Idaho.

We do hope that you folks all have a healthy and happy 1964.

FROM ELMER GATES:

Elmer reports that he is now in the Athletic Department of San Diego State University at San Diego, California. He is teaching gymnastic techniques and is the Head Athletic Trainer and Head Gymnastic Coach. He lives just a half block from the Pacific beach and goes swimming quite frequently, a habit he really enjoys. Elmer sent his best regards to everyone.

FROM VIRGINIA NISLE:

Had a real interesting summer. Lou, my roommate and I traveled back east via Brainerd, Minn., where we visited my brother and his family, then to Minneapolis to visit Lou's sister, then over to Sault St. Marie, Mich., on up to Montreal, Quebec City, across New Brunswich, and all around Nova Scotia. Loved Quebec City - old, quaint, excellent food! Also enjoyed all of Nova Scotia, which is still not commercialized, not cluttered with people, and everyone there was so friendly. We ate our way around the Bay of Fundy - lobsters and fried clams were out of this world, and so inexpensive!

Headed back to Bar Harbor, Maine, just in time for the full eclipse. Couldn't imagine

why it was so crowded in that area, as we had no news of the eclipse up in Canada. Couldn't begin to camp at Acadia National Park - finally stayed at a private campground. A huge mowed field with some hastily improvised outhouses was what it was. Played bridge with some interesting travelers from England while we waited for the big event.

Had a good visit with friends and family in Highland, also in Louisville with Lou's family, enjoyed a three day trip to Cumberland Falls State Park, a truly beautiful part of the country, and then off for LaHabra. Arrived back here Labor Day, enjoyed a short visit with my folks, and then shortly after I began my routine of school, week-end trips to the mountains and desert, etc.

I think of Normal College so much and wish I could get some of my good kids to enroll there! A bit too far for most.

ABOUT C. LES WEBBER:

Les became the program director for Maritz, Inc. as of last May 1. The St. Louis company is nationally known for its promotion incentive programs for business and industry. Les had been associated with Lincoln National Life Insurance Co., where he was assistant sales promotion manager, since 1957.

FROM PAUL ROMEO:

We had a fine gymnastic season last year. Syracuse University won the Eastern Intercollegiate Gymnastic Team Championship, undefeated in Dual meets, individually winning five gold medals out of seven events. I miss the old NCAGU bunch.

Rudie Memmel Compiled This Report trom Cincinnati.

MAUD SUTER - 1910

I have gone to "school" all during my teaching career. After 46 years in the Cincinnati Public School system, I retired in 1956. I have spent five years doing volunteer work in the Jewish Hospital in Cincinnati since my retirement and spent this past summer in California and Wisconsin. My own home is my hobby.

HAZEL ORR - 1910

I had two delightful weeks in Washington visiting relatives who gave me a tour every

evening. I also had a short trip to Muncie and Richmond visiting relatives and a lovely vacation with relatives in Michigan – ten cousins, seventeen grandchildren (ages six to seventeen) – was that fun!

ALBERT LANDWEHR - 1917

As much as I enjoy sports and athletics, it is not possible to do much with any of these since my retirement except via television. Arthritis keeps me confined mostly in my home.

LEWIS BOCKHOLT - 1918

I have been retired eight years. Last winter I spent two months in Florida and had a nice reunion with Henry Smidl who graduated from Normal College in my class. He is retired and living in Sarasota, Florida. I also had a wonderful time visiting Bill Bischoff. I have a new boat and have been enjoying water skiing and swimming on the Ohio River this summer with my son and wife and two grand-children.

W. K. STREIT - 1921

As head of the school system's Civil Defense Organization and chairman of the Cincinnati Academy of Medicine's Casualty Procurement and Simulation Committee, I have the responsibility of making up 225 casualities for a Disaster Alert to be staged this fall to test the hospitals' ability to handle a major emergency. Ray Wirth and Al Hensel are on the "team." I am also engineering the 18th Annual High School Safety Institute involving 650 students from 70 public and parochial schools in Greater Cincinnati.

LOUIS ROTH - 1930

This is my 33rd year in the Cincinnati Public School system with this one being my 29th at Bloom Junior High School. For the past two summers, I have directed the recreation program at the Covington Protestant Childrens Home. The preceding nineteen summers were spent in camping. Mutzie and I enjoyed thoroughly our first Alumni Reunion at Camp Brosius this summer – hope not to miss any more

FRANK MIXIE - 1931

I have been associated with the Central Parkway YMCA part time boys' physical education and gymnastics for the past twenty years still very active. My special hobby is keeping in good physical condition and setting a good example for my profession and Normal College.

FRANK BOSSE - 1932

I have spent the past fifteen years during

the summer months working at the Cincinnati Board of Education warehouse. As a hobby I enjoy leather craft.

ALBERT MANN - 1935

My gymnastic experience at Normal College has proved extremely worthwhile as my stunt meet teams have won ten meets in ten consecutive years. In our school system there are ten elementary stunt meets, and our team, Columbian School, has one of the highest team point scores. Over this ten year period our fifth and sixth grade Columbian stunt teams have won eighteen first places, one second, and one third.

RUDIE MEMMEL - 1936

This past summer, on July 13, Iremarried, and Vickie (Victoria L. Eby) and I spent a wonderful month touring Europe. We had thirty-seven chaperons on our honeymoon! Flying to Amsterdam on July 19, we started on a bus tour which covered 3000 miles through seven European countries. Stops enroute included Paris, South France, the French and Italian Riviera, Rome, Florence, Venice, across Switzerland including a stop at Lucerne, on through Germany stopping at Heidelberg, Cologne, and Hamburg, and finally ending up in Copenhagen, Denmark. My German lessons from Mr. Mueller during my stay at Normal College stood me in good stead as our bus driver was German and spoke little or no English. Although the trip was one of continually moving and living out of a suitcase, it was most enjoyable and interesting - something different every day! I hope to share some of our experience with fellow alumni as our paths cross in the future.

ROBERT PLOETZ - 1940

I have five children ages four to nineteen plus one foster child. The oldest boy, Pete, is in novitiate of the Society of Mary and intends to be a teaching brother. Mike, age fifteen, is in the seminary of the Society of Precious Blood near Canton, Ohio.

CHARLES SALLWASSER - 1948

I am summer activities director of Four-Way Lodge on Torch Lake in Michigan, and have completed my 12th year with the camp this past summer. I have "graduated" from assistant principalship and am presently assigned as principal of Dyer Elementary School.

NORMAN SCHULTE - 1950

I enjoy spending my summers at Camp Brosius as Director of the children's camp. This

summer was especially good because of Homecoming and the opportunity to meet old friends and to make so many new friends.

HANS HAFER - 1950

Since graduating from Indiana University, I've had some very pleasant memories and opportunities.

We came to Cincinnati, and I began teaching physical education in grades 4-6. In September, 1956, I taught 7th and 8th grade science which I've enjoyed. September 1957-60 I was an assistant principal at the Pleasant Ridge School. For 1960-63 I was appointed principal of the Roselawn School. In 1963 I was transferred to Westwood School and the Westwood Primary School. Moving back and forth between two schools keeps me moving. Ido have an assistant principal who is tops and certainly relieves me of a lot of my responsibilities.

Our summer was spent in N. W. Wisconsin at a Co-ed camp. It was a rush but was enjoyable. The three boys (Sandy 11, Craig 8, and Keith 4) learned a lot. We closed our summer season by visiting Camp Brosius for Homecoming. We have been anxious to return for such a visit.

I hope that sometime in the near future we will be able to see many of our school chums. My class at Normal graduated in 1951 from I.U. Why don't we all try to make it to the November Homecoming in 1964.

We were sorry to hear of Mrs. Hesters' retirement, but we were very pleased with the choice of Mrs. Lohse. Congratulations to you both for a job well done.

Best wishes from the Hafers, Jean, Boys & Hans

AL ISLER - 1951

The highlight of our summer was our camping trip to Myrtle Beach, South Carolina. Our three children had a wonderful time. We are expecting our fourth child in March.

MR. AND MRS. (JANET HARTLE) JAMES ANTHONY

Our main news is the fact that we were married June 29. We spent the summer in Syracuse. During the summer we visited Niagara Falls and took a boat tour of Thousands Islands up at Alexander Bay. We visited many other sights in upper New York, but these two were the main ones. We spent our week ends at the family cottage on Lake Ontario.

A MESSAGE TO OUR ALUMNI

This year I have assumed the duties of Director of the Normal College as Clara Hester has retired from these administrative responsibilities. It is with great humility that I undertake to follow in her footsteps. I can not speak too highly of the help she has given me already, nor can I adequately express my appreciation. As someone once said, "Appreciation is a lively sense of favors to come." I am sure you all will know how glad I am that she remains on the staff to continue her fine teaching. All of the staff members have been untiring in their efforts to continue the smooth operation of the school.

I wish to assure our Alumni that every effort will be made to continue the policies which have for so many years proved successful in placing well prepared teachers in the field of Physical Education.

Once again I would like to express our sincere thanks to all of you who have been so loyal and so helpful. We are ever grateful.

Lola Lohse

THE EDITOR REGRETS

The Editor regrets that no fall issue was published this year. Pressures of work here at the College made it impossible. It is gratifying that so many have written to inquire about the Bulletin. Every effort will be made to "keep it coming."

NEW JOB PLACEMENTS

The new Northwest High School in Indianapolis has a good representation of alumni on its staff. Bill Treichler is the Head of the Physical Education Department, Conna Hawkins is the Girls' Physical Education teacher and Connie Zimlich is the Dean of Girls.

Jane Vogt is teaching Physical Education at Arlington High School and Mary Ellen Lehr is teaching Physical Education at Wood High School in Indianapolis.

Gary Wilbur is teaching in the Warren Township Schools just outside of Indianapolis.

Shirley Nicholas has gone to Fort Wayne, Joyce Voelker is in District Heights, Md., Judy Moore is in Nebraska, Howard Mandel is teaching 5th grade in the Beech Grove Schools, Gene Nesbit has gone to Waynesville, Missouri, Leon Pickens is now at the University of Illinois, Chicago Division, Navy Pier, Betty McIlvain is in a high school in Phoenix, Arizona, Norma Giroud is in Greenwood, Ind., Joy DeMario is in a junior high in Hackensack, N.J., Carol Widdis Sherritt is teaching in Martinsville, Ind. Jim and Jan (Hartle) Anthony are teaching in Cincinnati, June Krug is in Fresno, Calif., Elmer Mackison is teaching in Clarksville, Ind., Larry Werner is teaching in Fort Wayne, Ind., Betty Olliges is teaching in the University School in Bloomington.

A GIFT FROM THE ALUMNI

The Normal College Alumni Association voted to buy two canoes for us. We are getting one Old Town and one fiber glass canoe as a result of their generosity. We wish to express our appreciation and hope that all of you will have opportunity to enjoy using these canoes at some future Homecoming in Wisconsin. Thank you all again.

Hope you are not too tired of the Elephant Jokes. This one came from Burdeen Schmidt and Jane Vogt and is simply too appropriate fo NC alums to ignore?

Question: "Why can't an elephant dance?" Answer: "Because he has 2 left feet." Does that have a reminiscent sound?

HAROLD W. RIESS

Harold W. Riess, alumnus of Normal College who is representative of the Association for Lutherans at Indianapolis, has received notification of membership in the 1963 Million Dollar Round Table of the National Association of Life Underwriter. All members of the 1963 Round Table must have sold at least a million dollars of life insurance in 1962 in accordance with rigid Round Table standards, or else must have met the special requirements for Life membership by their million-dollar-a-year sales in prior years.

The Constitution Revision Committee, consisting of W. K. Streit, Chairman; Louis A. Roth, Charles M. Sallwasser, Rudolph L. Mem-

mel, ex-officio, presented the following for vote of the membership. It was accepted in the form that appears here.

THE ALUMNI ASSOCIATION OF THE NORMAL COLLEGE OF THE AMERICAN GYMNASTIC UNION OF INDIANA UNIVERSITY

ARTICLE I. Name

The name of this organization shall be The Alumni Association of the Normal College of the American Gymnastic Union of Indiana University, hereinafter referred to as the Association.

ARTICLE II. Objectives

The general purposes of this Association shall be:

(a) To further the interests of the Normal College and of Indiana University.

(b) To encourage interest and qualified students to matriculate in the Normal College.

(c) To maintain an interest in the leadership, growth and development of a broad comprehensive program of health education, physical education and recreation education.

(d) To translate these functions into a program of action appropriate to the needs of the College and the profession.

(e) To promote good fellowship, good understanding and good will among its members.

ARTICLE III. Membership

Sec. 1. Regular. Any person may be admitted who has satisfactorily completed one or more years of study at the Normal College of the American Gymnastic Union of Indiana University, upon subscribing to the purposes of the Association and upon payment of annual dues as established by the Executive Committee.

Sec. 2. Student. Upperclassmen who have completed two years of study at the Normal College and are enrolled at Indiana University, Bloomington Campus, or another accredited college or university to complete their undergraduate studies, are entitled to the rights and

privileges of regular members of the Association without payment of dues.

Sec. 3. Emeritus. Emeritus membership is conferred upon retired members when recommended by two or more members and approved by the Executive Board. The members shall have been in continuous good standing for a period of at least ten years immediately preceding the application for emeritus membership. Such membership carries with it full privileges without payment of dues.

ARTICLE IV. Officials

- Sec. 1. There shall be an Executive Board of the Alumni Association whose membership shall consist of the following:
 - (a) the elected officers of the Association
 - (b) the immediate past president of the Association
 - (c) two members of the Normal College teaching staff.
- Sec. 2. The officers of the Association shall be a President, a Vice-President, a Secretary and a Treasurer.
- Sec. 3. The term of office shall be three (3) years.
- Sec. 4. A slate of officers consisting of one or more nominees for each office shall be presented by the nominating committee at the triennial election meeting of the Association. The immediate past president shall be chairman of the nominating committee. A majority vote of those present and voting shall be required for election.
- Sec. 5. The President shall preside at all meetings of the Association and the Executive Board and shall perform all duties as are by custom and parliamentary practice required of that office.
- Sec. 6. The Vice-President shall act in the

absence of the President.

- Sec. 7. The Secretary shall keep complete minutes of the meetings of the Association and the Executive Board and present the same as directed at any meeting; in cooperation with a member of the Normal College staff, he shall keep a list of members of the Association and issue notices of meetings of the Association and the Executive Board; and shall perform such other duties as may be assigned by the President and Executive Board.
- Sec. 8. The Treasurer shall keep proper financial records, account for all receipts and disbursements and shall make financial reports to the Association at the Annual meeting and at such other times as are designated by the Executive Board. The Treasurer shall furnish bond of an amount to be determined by the Executive Board.
- Sec. 9. The Executive Board shall have power to function for the Association between annual meetings and shall report to the annual meeting. It shall fill vacancies in office until the next election and shall be the custodian of the property of the Association.

ARTICLE V. Meetings

- Sec. 1. The annual meeting of the Association shall be held at the time and place of the Annual Homecoming.
- Sec. 2. If for any reason Homecoming is cancelled, the President shall call an annual meeting at a time and place

agreeable to the Executive Board.

- Sec. 3. If finances permit, the Executive Board shall meet at least once each year, on the call of the President, in addition to the annual meeting of the Association.
- Sec. 4. Twenty-five (25) members of the Association shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business.

ARTICLE VI. Standing Committees

The standing committees of the Association shall consist of an auditing committee, a budget committee, a recruitment committee, and such other committees as may be appointed from time to time by the President with the approval of the Executive Board of the Association.

ARTICLE VII. Parliamentary Authority

In all matters not covered by its Constitution and By-Laws, this Association shall be governed by the provisions of Roberts' Rules of Order, Revised.

ARTICLE VIII. Official Publication

The official publication of the Association shall be the Alumni Bulletin.

ARTICLE IX. Amendment

Any article or section of the Constitution and By-Laws may be amended by a two-thirds vote of the members present and voting at an annual meeting, provided that notice of the proposed amendment has been submitted to the Executive Board and has been published in the issue of the Alumni Bulletin immediately preceding Homecoming.

The Normal College Students

Our school enrollment at the present time is 57: 4 from New Jersey; 2 from Ohio; 3 from Pennsylvania; and 13 from New York. Of the 36 Hoosiers enrolled, 6 are from outside Indianapolis.

A number of students currently enrolled are married: Sharon Gorrell, wife of Greenfield coach Richard Gorrell, is the mother of three young children; Charles Dillow, father of one; Frank Profumo, father of one and August Yount, father of four.

The students have had some interclass rivalry in the way of a series of intramural activities, matching Freshmen against Sophomores in basketball for men and for women, volleyball for men and for women, tug o' war for men and for women and for mixed groups and German Bat Ball for men, women and mixed groups. They also competed in miscellaneous games and relays.

This series of activities was won by the Sophomore class. At the Xmas party in December they were presented with a small loving cup suitably inscribed, "To the Victors Go the Spoils - Class '66". Now the Freshmen are seeking revenge in the coming gym meet.

Something new was started this year for the Indiana University Divisions in Indianapolis. The Student Union Board organized a basketball tournament for the men which began on November 21 and has just ended. The Normal College men did extremely well, losing only their first game to the Junior Med team and then winning all others - Senior Med, Freshmen Dent, Senior Dent, Grad Dent, Junior Dent and Soph Dent. They are now planning on success in the elimination tournament to be held next month. Bob Schreiber, one of our stellar players, switched to position of coach when he had a hip-to-ankle cast put on his right leg. Jim Jarus, former coach, suddenly found himself a player, along with Lionel Brown, Don Childers, Tom Davis, Bill Melloh, John Turgeon, Martin Welch and Nick Kellum. Later Tedd Karnischky and David Corrie joined the team and made a good account of themselves. The boys are to be congratulated for their fine record. This is the best team we have had in many a year.

The girls have thus far played just one game which they won, with Marian College. The girls' team is made up of the following:

Mary Ann Blue, Martha Dupes, Deanna Gray, Carol Patterson, Marge Peck, Ruth Vincz, sophomores, and Sandy Brown, Kathleen Curtis, Alice Erhardt, Ann Gates, Sally Kingsbury, Shirley Porter and Carol Smith, Freshmen.

We have another student whose parent is an alum. Jean Siegman, second daughter of Ruth (Lorenz) and Henry Siegman is enrolled now, preparing to enter Occupational Therapy in her Junior year. Jean was elected to represent the Normal College on the Student Union Board as does Tedd Karnischky, sophomore.

Ruth Vincz of Indianapolis was the Normal College candidate for the Snow Ball Queen at the annual winter dance at the Medical Center just before Christmas.

Our upper class students on campus have been busy in the new environment. Larry Olliges is on the Fencing Team and his wife, Betty Lou (Roth) Olliges is teaching at the University school. David Gallahue, Tom Nalepa, Joe DeCerce, David Lohse, Pete Van Huysen, Tom Sutton, Barbara Lunsford, Carol Siegman, Virginia Parmalee, Rita Shuffield, Kay Hallanger, Linda Bolmer, Vinnie Palerino, Don Wild, Eileen Stewart and Harry Lloyd are studying on campus as are Arline Brennecke, Kathy Brown, Dzintra Bruveris, Marshia Crockett, Charles Deering, Harry Duckworth, Violet Johnson, Mike McClellan, Mary Ann Moran, Jan Myers, Julie Poulos, John Renouf, Noel Stephens, Lynda Sutton and Bob Weinheimer.

Many of the seniors have already done their student teaching and have given us good reports of their experiences. They, too, are surprised at how rapidly their four years of college have passed. We have found this to be a very common feeling!

Mary Mitchell Writes:

I am very happy here in my small school program. This will be my eleventh year in one spot and I guess that speaks for how I feel about the school, community, and my work. They keep me real busy with extra curricular duties so I have to keep my nose clean and get my sleep on "free" nights, say, like Sunday night.

I am teaching physical education in the grades (5-8) and high school (all four years are required). Both the grade and high school have

nice facilities and I get "most" of what I ask for with no problems. Our local G. A. A. does a lot for the department. Of course I have to sponsor the G. A. A. if that were all I would be real happy. I also have the Senior Class, Nurses' Club. Grade and High School Cheerleaders, and am considered Dean of Girls. See what I mean - they keep me busy. I average four basketball games a week and my G. A. A. has to meet on two nights because we have such a large membership. They meet on the nights the grade school plays ball. We meet from 3:30-5:30 and I have to be at the games from 6:00 till around 9:30 or so. I keep score and carry cheerleaders to our-of-town grade school games. One nice thing - I get in free at all the games.

Editor's Note: It is nice that she still has an optimistic outlook!

Cecelia (Witczak) Samul

In the Buffalo school district and in surrounding school districts there has been increased emphasis on the study of foreign languages. There are classes in Russian, Hebrew, Polish, Latin, French, Spanish, German and Italian. Cecelia (Witczak) Samul is currently teaching Polish at Knesington High School and reports that she enjoys this responsibility a great deal.



INDIANA UNIVERSITY NORMAL COLLEGE A. G. U.
415 East Michigan Street
Indianapolis, Indiana

Non-Profit Org. U. S. POSTAGE

PAID

Indianapolis, Ind. Permit No. 1218